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 Tidewater  Ukrainian  Cultural  Association

(Óêðà¿íñüêå Êóëüòóðíî-Îñâ³òíå Òîâàðèñòâî â Ïðèìîðñüê³é Â³ðäæ³í³¿)

Newsletter No. XVI, December 6th, 2000


Fall Meeting and Elections:  

On October 22nd, 2000, the TUCA membership gathered at the home of Cynthia and Myron Bilyj for our fall meeting.  As usual, the Bilyj's were gracious hosts and the dining room spread was wonderful.  One of the favorite dishes was "pyrohy" prepared by Mykola Prykhodko as the rest of us sat and talked in the living room.  Unfortunately he had to leave early and didn't even get to enjoy his creation.


In addition to good food and talk, this meeting was convened for the biennial election of officers.  It seems there was a strong groundswell from the electorate for a new president who plays the piano, is a good recruiter of new members, and speaks absolutely no Ukrainian.  I was the obvious choice.  I proudly accept and am happy to have the strong Board of Directors listed below:




President


Tom Krop




Treasurer


Nadia Hoots




Secretary/Membership

Andy Grynewytsch




Humanitarian Projects

Mike Luciw




Education/Public Relations
Alfreda Pohrivchak




Director at Large


Myron Bilyj




Director at Large


George Makowiec




Past President/Cultural

Olena Boyko

Thank You, Olena:


Olena Boyko concluded two terms as our president and received a plaque of recognition from TUCA as a founding member and first president (1996 -- 2000).  Without Olena's enthusiasm and drive, TUCA would not currently find itself in such a strong position of growth and recognition in Tidewater.  In addition she forged ties with the local naval community, the Ukrainian Navy, and the Ukrainian Embassy in Washington, D.C.


People know about TUCA because of our generosity and support, and I firmly believe that Olena was the catalyst.  She will remain on the Board as a Cultural Affairs Director, Past President, and general fountain of information about things Ukrainian, nautical and pharmaceutical.

Mr. Piano Man:


When I stood to accept the presidency, I reminded all present that I could not duplicate Olena's accomplishments for this organization.  But I will certainly do my best to encourage and support members in whichever worthwhile directions they may venture.  For our organization to grow, we need to infuse new ideas and energy, and I believe the four new Board members will do precisely that.


As I said earlier, I am happy to play the piano for our talented vocalist members (for example, at the upcoming Christmas party).  By sheer coincidence, PIANO is a wonderful acronym for what I want you to remember:






People,






I






Am






Not






Olena!


Please call me if you want to discuss anything about TUCA.

Who Were the Scythians?


Sometime in the 7th Century B.C., a new culture became established in what is now Ukraine.  Sweeping in from the east (as the Sarmatians and Mongols would do centuries later), these ferocious and hard living horsemen ruled the European steppe just north of the Black Sea for 400 years.


Because they lived in the saddle and traveled light, there are no ancient cities to excavate as in Greece, Egypt, Mesopotamia, or India.  Nearly all of the treasures and artifacts of these mobile people are small enough to wear and much of it is finely wrought gold.


Surprisingly, these often violent nomadic people were among the ancient world's earliest art patrons.  They contracted with Greek craftsmen on the Black Sea to create ornate helmets, earrings, drinking vessels, swords and scabbards and the finished products often show an interplay of Greek and Asian design that is uniquely Scythian.


Their burial mounds (kurhans) remained undisturbed in Ukraine for 2000 years as mysterious religious sites, the largest one being six stories high and 300 feet across.  In 1898, archeologists found the remains of more than 400 horses arranged in a geometric fashion around a fallen warrior.


These kurhans provide the glorious treasures that continue to be unearthed and supply the material for the traveling exhibition "Gold of the Nomads: Scythian Treasures from Ancient Ukraine".  Some of our members were fortunate to see this exhibit at the Walters Gallery in Baltimore earlier this year.  It will be on display until January 21, 2001 at the Brooklyn Museum of Art in Brooklyn, N.Y., telephone (718) 638-5000.


Even if you can't go, you now know more about the Scythians than anyone in your neighborhood.

Action Item -- Taras Shevchenko:


Thanks to Elaine Hampton's early warning and Andy Grynewytsch's mass e-mailing on November 12th, many TUCA members were aware of a Washington Post article printed on that date by a John Mathews in the opinion section.  Entitled "Park Places: Let's evict the has-beens to elevate the worthy", Mr. Mathews claims he'd like to remove certain statues in Washington, D.C.  Included in his list of has-beens is Ukrainian national bard, Taras Shevchenko (1814 -- 1861).  He refers to Shevchenko as "not only an idol of Soviet Communists, but an anti-Semite and anti-Polish to boot".  He'd like the statue at 22nd and P Street, N.W. replaced by "more worthy national and international heroes".


This is an insult to Shevchenko and to the millions of Ukrainians who have believed in his quest for freedom for all peoples.  I hope this stimulates individual letters of protest from all of us directed to: Close to Home, the Washington Post, Editorial Page, 1150 15th Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20071.  Or e-mail to: letters@washpost.com.  The editorial board should not publish inflammatory rhetoric without checking on some basic facts.


You might want to mention that:  (1) the Soviet embassy vigorously protested former President Dwight Eisenhower's dedication of Shevchenko's statue in June of 1964 (an "idol of the communists??"),  (2)  Shevchenko strongly protested the denial of civil rights to Jews in the Russian empire (an "anti-Semite??"), and (3) just last month the prime-ministers of Ukraine and Poland jointly dedicated Taras Shevchenko square in Warsaw, Poland ("anti-Polish??).


If you haven't written a letter, please do.  It is not too late!  It will only take 15 minutes and if the Ukrainian-American community is silent on issues of such historical inaccuracies, who will stand up and speak on our behalf.

Ukrainian Orphans:

I received a phone call this week from Mr. Vinnie Rosini of Springbranch Community Church in Virginia Beach.  He'd like our members to know that five Ukrainian orphans (ages from 9 to 11) from the Odessa Internat will be visiting his church and its members from December 16 through January 2.


While he one day hopes to promote American adoption for these children (and others from Nicaragua), this is a no-strings attached visit to America they have arranged to expose his church members to these wonderful children and to see where the church support funds are being spent.


If you would like to entertain one of these children for a day, please call Mr. Rosini to discuss it.


While on the subject, remember we will have our usual collection box for donations to help support our adopted internat/orphanage in Sevastopol.  If you can't be at the Christmas party, please consider your own personal good fortune and mail a check of any amount to Nadia Hoots.  Make the check out payable to TUCA, please.

November 10th Concert at the American Theatre:


Exciting, enigmatic, energetic music of contemporary (20th century) composers was emotionally expressed by Vadim Gluzman, violinist, "accompanied" on the piano equally (more like a duet) by his wife Angela Joffe.


Eleven members of TUCA experienced highly skilled musical interpretations by these two very talented musical artists from Ukraine.  (Mr. Gluzman was born and spent his childhood in Zhitomir.)  They enjoyed meeting the very personable artists at a delicious reception afterwards in the theatre lobby, hosted by Michael Curry, the director.


Shakespeare wrote: "The play's the thing", but at this concert the "people" were the "thing".  The musicians themselves were most charming.  Mr. Gluzman (a mere 27 years old) entwined a warm rapport around the audience with anecdotes and descriptions for each of his musical pieces.  And the rapport between Angela and Vadim was expressed with gazes that went beyond the technical bonding with which they both so easily captivated their audience.


The other "people" were the TUCA members who added to making the outing a truly lovely and exciting evening. (Contributed by Elaine Hampton.)

Christmas Traditions:


As our Christmas Party falls on Ukrainian Christmas Eve, "Sviatyj Vechir", we would like to provide many of the traditional dishes that have been served on this festive occasion in Ukrainian homes for generations.  We will not attempt to duplicate the traditional twelve dishes or restrict ourselves to the customary meatless dishes only, but a good selection of Ukrainian food will make this a more memorable evening for all.  So all of you who have Ukrainian cookbooks start planning now as we will need plenty of varenyki (pyrohy), holubtsi, and a fish dish if possible.  Already we have commitments for borsch (beet soup), kutya (wheat, poppy seed and honey dish) and a torte.  Please call Olena if you can bring an authentic Ukrainian dish.  If not, bring what you can.  (Contributed by Olena Boyko.)

Malanka 2001 Gala:


The Ukrainian community in Washington, D.C. would like all of us to know that the Ukrainian Association of Washington Metropolitan Area, Inc. will present a MALANKA 2001 GALA, to include a debutante ball and banquet, at the West End Washington Mariot Grand Ballroom, 1221 22nd Street, NW, Washington, D.C., on January 13, 2001.


Music and dancing by Chicago's "Vesely Chasy".  Cocktails -- open bar 7:00 PM to 8:00 PM.  A truly fine dining experience.  Come and join us for a fascinating Malanka celebration!


Tickets are $85.00 per person (before December 16th) and $105.00 per person after December 16th.  Seating is limited and tickets must be purchased in advance.  Tickets will not be sold at the door.  Special room rate at the Mariot is available to participants.  For general information please contact Sophika Nakonechny-Smith.


For a few of us who may wonder what a "Malanka" is, according to the old style (Julian) calendar New Year's Eve falls on January 13th and the biggest Ukrainian "zabava" dance-celebration of the year is traditionally held on that night.  You sort of have to experience it to understand it.  (Contributed by Anna Makhorkina.)

Multicultural Alliance of Virginia (MAVA):


Olha Cehelska has been very busy recently.  She is TUCA's representative to MAVA, but also happens to have been elected to the Vice Presidency of the entire organization.  The following is her recent update:

One of the duties of Vice President of MAVA is grant writing, but the financial work-up is done by the Chairman of the Board and the President of MAVA. This year the oral defense of the grant was presented on November 15th, in front of 13 Virginia Beach Arts and Humanities Commissioners. Since the President recently had surgery and the Chairman was on the Commission (could not comment, ask questions, or vote) the defense of the grant, financial page and all, fell on me. It was a hairy experience, with podium and timers set. Here are some final excerpts, and comments in brackets, for fellow members of TUCA:

   
"Every year we have sought to upgrade the quantity and quality of our performances. Each year we feature new and exciting groups, such as this past festival's performance of the modern sounds of "Catharsis" from Moldova, or the cultural performance of the Maori Dance Theatre of New Zealand, among others. Currently we are in our initial negotiations with other international groups in our continuous search for exciting and innovative cultural performances. [Hello, hello out there. Does anyone know a group of performing Ukrainians that we can contact about World Festival 2002, monies available, or even June 2001, less monies available] Other than the remarkable on stage talent, new for the year 2002 will be the Inter-faith Sunday service, which will feature six different religions presenting a brief segment of their unique religious ceremonies. [OK, I admit I volunteered Ukraine without asking first. I have visions of Father Taras Lonchyna in wonderful vestments, smoking "Kadylo", and an a cappella choir to die for. The Ukrainian Dancers of Miami come to mind. Not only do they dance up a storm, being featured in the Miami media and at EPCOT, but the Maksymovych sisters sing so well they have recorded, and most of the dancers are members of the Sunday choir at the local Ukrainian Catholic Church of which Donna Maksymovych is choral conductor.]

Since this ceremony is scheduled for Sunday morning, we are anticipating a large number of participants for this Sunday Inter-Faith Service. Also new will be the International Breed Dog Show, and a Boardwalk Dance Carnival, which will bring people from the boardwalk into the Festival activities.  In fact, since the completion of the new boardwalk, it is estimated that festival attendance will nearly double that of World Bazaar 2000. [MAVA is considering renaming this event to something like World Festival of Music and Dance]

   
Our community has been greatly enhanced by the diversity of its people and their cultures. If Multiculturalism is one the basic pillars upon which the strength of our cities, indeed our country lies, we must endeavor to identify and work together on the things that make us similar, for this will help us to understand and respect those things that make us different.  Since art is a Universal language, the members of MAVA feel that the arts can bring us together, It is with this thought in mind, that we humbly request the Virginia Beach Arts and Humanities Commission to consider us worthy of the grant request submitted before you. This grant will help us to obtain quality programming in order to learn more about, and therefore to respect each other's cultures. It will help to educate many about the inherent beauty and validity of cultures perhaps yet unfamiliar to them or even misunderstood by them.  It can help us reach our goal of Harmony in Diversity in this community, and perhaps someday soon, we can all dare to dream of global peace.  [Well, they liked it so much that in a time of cutbacks, with about 20 groups competing for funds and getting less than they asked for, MAVA got an increase over the requested $41K for 2002] 

    
Members of TUCA, the next Festival is scheduled for June 8th-10th of the year 2001, so please mark your calendars. There will be an upgraded Festival Queen ceremony, on Friday, June 8th, as I personally feel that the "GALA DINNER" was a joke. Once again we will be looking for a beautiful Ukrainian girl in lovely costume to represent Ukraine. Anna represented us beautifully in 2000 and she might wish to do this again, if not, then we are open to suggestions. If we have a Ukrainian dance troupe from another part of the country lined up as talent, perhaps one of the dancers will be willing to run, if Anna decides to pass.  Just a thought.  Any local Ukrainian girls with costumes out there?

I personally feel that the selling of Queen of the Festival tickets, the preparing of piano students as Ukrainian dancing kids for stage performance, including the making of all the costumes, rehearsing with Lee for Bandura and guitar presentation and the setting up and taking down of the Ukrainian Exhibit two days in a row, is too much for me and one elderly Austrian friend.  Many thanks to Val for helping us get some boxes and props to the Festival as they would not all fit into my car. Many thanks to Frank for participating with the selling of Ukrainian artifacts, and letting us store the many boxes in his store overnight. His display was breath taking, and ever expanding. When Moldova did not show on Sunday, we took over their two additional tables, and later received commendation on quick and artistic thinking. Many thanks to the ladies that magically appeared prior to the scheduled performance, as time was limited, and helped set up the stage props in less than 3 minutes.  But it is in the packing of the cars and setting up of exhibit tables, and exhibit takedowns that are so draining. It simply cannot be done with so little help, to the detriment of life and limb.

As Olena said, there needs to be a Festival Committee, so please consider the Multicultural Festival one of our highest priorities. This is one of the ways we get local recognition and validity in this community. Last year Cox Cable gave MAVA over $17,000 in programming time and Ukraine played a major part in this half-hour program concerning the upcoming Festival. 

New this year: MAVA will be running a fund raiser for the upcoming festival. They will raffle off a quilt of 12 by 12 squares representative of participating countries.

 
Pictures of the completed quilt will be sold as posters, and notebook paper. This will be a hand made quilt but personally I don't see myself as a seamstress or quiltor. A professional Thailand lady will be in charge of putting it all together, but we need ideas for Ukraine's 12 by 12. Perhaps a gold trident on a blue background with the word Ukraine or Ukraina somewhere to identify us, since non-Ukrainians would not associate the trident with Ukraine. Anyone interested, or who would like to meet with the Thai quilt artist please come to the January meeting of MAVA. Once again, I feel we must come up with something, or Ukraine may not be represented on upcoming posters. Once again, I hope the members of TUCA will recognize the need for participation in the upcoming Multicultural Festival of 2001.  We are being offered a wonderful opportunity to show the community through media, Beach Events, and Cox Cable, who we are. We are expecting over 8,000 people, and the funding is there. Will we be there?

PS. MAVA is planning a social for either Dec 29th or 30th. If interested please call MAVA President Eleanor Unger. I will be out of town at that time. (Contributed by Olha Cehelska.)

Humanitarian Aid Continues:  

This is my first attempt and I hope to do half as well as Olena and Andy have done.

During our last meeting, we nominated and voted to bring George Makowiec in as “Our Man in Tidewater”.  Ihor Taran and I were the original two people doing the work in this program, with a lot of help from good friends.  We now have someone on the Peninsula who will be a primary contact for all leads on Medical Supplies and Equipment in that area.

I urge everyone to please call or e-mail George to let him know of anything new.  Just simply call to see what help he may need.  Ihor and I will support him from our base in Richmond, staying in touch to assure smooth and quick movement of materials and will make a strong effort to get down to Tidewater to help with our muscle-power, but everyone should pitch in also.

Ihor got a call from our regular benefactor for dental equipment. Bob Anderson of Patterson Dental Supply said he had a couple of chairs and some X-ray equipment if we wanted them.  We’re going to try and “stuff” the chairs in Ihor brother Boris’s storage container in Norfolk and the X-ray machines in Ihor’s warehouse here.  In the meantime, I am asking everyone to keep an ear open to anyone who may be able to donate storage space in Tidewater.  I know it is a tall order, but we do need something there as much as here in Richmond.  Moving all that “stuff” around is pretty good exercise but we want the rest of you to have some fun also.

Nancy Savenko and her husband Val came through again!  Her brother-in-law’s office is “down-sizing” (what a phrase!) and he asked if we knew anybody in the New Jersey or Philly area who could move that kind of equipment/furniture and get it shipped to Ukraine for a purpose.  I gave Nancy a couple of contacts and hopefully, things can be arranged.  Nancy and her husband have been outstanding in their support for our cause.  First, there was the entire Optometry Office set from her father-in law’s practice that Mr. Hawrysh was able to pick up, which is now on the way to a Ukrainian community in Kazakhstan.  Now this! 

OOPS!  Tom told us to keep these reports short and sweet.  Sorry Tom, I think I went over my allotted 500 words.  Maybe someone else can spare me a few.  You know, not only we on the Board should send something in to OUR Newsletter, but any member who has any item of interest to offer, should also contribute their “two cents” worth.  Maybe we could call it “This and That”.  Everyone can help with a large or small contribution, everything is considered news worthy.

The strength of TUCA is in recognizing everyone's talents and their abilities to make a contribution to our organization.  Even those of us who have moved away, such as Bohdan and Ingamaj, or Ihor Yurlov with his family. Bohdan and Ingamaj are in Italy now.  Ihor, who is an Honorary Member, is back home in Ukraine and is getting ready to retire. What a small world this has become!  (Contributed by Mykhailo Luciw)

For the Children (FTC) Efforts:


Our annual Christmas Holidays gift to the children and staff of the Sevastopol Internat this year amounted to $600.  While this seems like a lot of money for our small group and limited resources, please consider that just over $2.00 will be spent to ensure that every child and every teacher, care-taker and staff member at the Internat receives a small holiday gift package.  The funds have been transferred to our "Prosvita" representative who will purchase the fruit and chocolate candy and make up the gift packages for each child and staff member.  We felt that fruit and chocolate were the best choice since the children seldom see fresh fruit and chocolate would be a real luxury.  (Contributed by Olena Boyko.)
Our Treasury Status:


I have received the treasurer's books and checkbook formerly handled by Lieda.  The books indicate that we have 52 members, 14 of which are delinquent in paying their dues as of beginning of December.  After transferring $600.00 to Olena for transmission to our contact man in Sevastopol for the Internat children's holiday gifts, the treasury balance is $1037.85.


We seem to have a discrepancy in the total number of members between the treasurer's books and Andy's membership roster, which indicates 59 members.  Will research, reconcile and correct whichever one is in error.  (Submitted by Nadia Hoots.)

Miscellaneous Bits and Pieces:


Maybe I should title this "This and That" as Mike suggested in the piece above, but this is really your quarterly gossip column.


Newsletter Help:  My sincere thanks go out to George and Karen Makowiec for assistance in duplicating the greater part of this Newsletter's pages on copy machines which are a lot faster than my inkjet printer.  Karen ran off some seventy copies of five pages of our last Newsletter and now they did it again.  Thank You!!!


Hello Art Lovers:  Our own Elaine Hampton continues in her quest for more ribbons and awards for artistic excellence.  As has been reported earlier, Elaine's art work was awarded ribbons at two separate exhibitions at the Charles Taylor Art Center in Hampton.  Elaine is now expanding to the Southside and will be one of the artists featured in the "Incarnation Art Exhibit" at the Jaffe Art Center (formerly known as MODA) at 737 B Granby Street, Norfolk VA 23505, sponsored by the Trinity Presbyterian Church and Jaffe Art Center.  For additional information call (757) 466-0989.  A reception and exhibition opening will take place at the center on Saturday, December 16th, from 7:30 to 11:00 PM.


Ingamaj's Visit:  Lets all admit it, we have missed the incomparable Bohdan and Ingamaj Korolyshyn since their departure to sunny Italy.  Well, some of us were fortunate to meet Ingamaj during her short visit to Tidewater during the week of November 20th.  I guess she missed her daughters Lisa and Joanna and had to come out to check on them.  I feel that I have to inform TUCA members that Bohdan and Ingamaj have been well acclimatized in Italy  -- they now race their Alfa-Romeo in the local Alfa-Romeo club, and win!  (Well, not a real race, but a rally, with Ingamaj as the navigator and timekeeper using her wrist watch.)  What is more newsworthy, according to photographs, Bohdan once again sports a glorious "kozak" mustache, even more impressive than the last one he had.


Batkivshchyna News:  You haven't forgotten the "little ship that could" -- Batkivschyna and her Captain and crew, have you?  Zina and I were the recipients of several phone calls.  One from Leonid, the ship's cook, who allegedly was the helmsman wrongfully accused of running the ship aground at the start of the trip.  He just wanted to say "Hello" and to thank us all for our help and friendship.  Captain Dmytro Biriukovych also called, and went on and on about how unforgettable their visit in Tidewater was and how grateful he was for all the help he and his crew received from our small Ukrainian community.  The ship has been repaired and will over-winter in Norwich, Connecticut.  The Captain, with help from Ukrainian groups in Connecticut, Maine, and Massachusets, is planning a Great Lakes cruise next summer, supposedly with a volunteer American crew.  I have also been contacted by Petro Vashchyk, the colorful musician, singer, poet, and resident "kozak" of the crew.  He is planning to publish a book of children's paintings, which were exhibited near Batkivshchyna's anchorage, accompanied by poems written by him in Ukrainian and translated by someone into English.  He is looking for some financial assistance for this project.  The proceeds of this book's sale are supposed to go to Children of Chernobyl.  I will bring the material he sent, along with a letter addressed to "the Grynewytschs, the Krops, the Tarans, et al."


Latvian Friends Return:  Some of you may remember Sr. Lieutenant Rimants Strimaitis of the Latvian Navy who was our guest at the Virginia Beach Multicultural Festival almost three years ago.  He and his buddy Lieutenant Timur Tsymbulov of the Ukrainian Border Defense Forces were students at the Yorktown Coast Guard Reserve Center IMOC course and had been temporarily adopted by Zina and me.  Well, Rimants is now a Lieutenant Commander and is the Director of Personnel of the Latvian Navy.  He was in Norfolk for an international conference on next year's Baltic Operations joint exercises and stayed with us for a few days.  Who knows, maybe it pays to have connections in the Latvian Navy.


USS Wisconsin, BB-64:  There is nothing quite as impressive and breathtaking as a 887 foot long, 58,000 ton, sleek gray steel beauty, armed with nine sixteen inch guns that can project a 2700 pound shell for 24 miles.  I am an ex-Air Force man, but I couldn't resist this ship.  So I am now a Wisconsin volunteer, or a docent, at Norfolk's Nauticus and the Hampton Roads Naval Museum where the Wisconsin has been moved on December 7th.  It was open to the public on Dec 9 and 10 and will reopen again in April 2001 as the museum's largest artifact.


New Members:  Since the publication of the last Newsletter on October 10th, we have not acquired any new members, however, TUCA information packets and invitations to join us have been sent to four people, who thus far did not respond.  We are still hoping to hear from George and Sharon Hrichak, Captain and Mrs. Palm, Albert and Anna Poggi and MaKenzie Maxwell.  We have a total of 12 names on our "prospective" list.  (Contributed by Andy Grynewytsch.)

Pay Your Dues!


Our dues are 6 cents a day (five and a half actually), or $20.00 a year.  Nadia feels it is easier to accept one $20 check (cash works also) than many, many six cent checks.


A number of our members have still not paid year 2000 dues.  Please check with Nadia at the next meeting, or call her.


Dues for 2001 will be collected at the January meeting as well.  Please bring your checkbook.

Annual Christmas Party:


Our next TUCA meeting will be our Fifth Annual Christmas Party.  This year it will be held at a more traditional Ukrainian time -- on Saturday, January 6th, 2001, starting at 6:30 PM at the home of Marianne Krop.  Because of our faithful Richmond participants, we thought the slightly earlier hour would allow for an easier two-hour trek back home before it gets too late.


Directions are included at the end of this Newsletter.  Please bring a dish to share and whatever beverage you plan to consume and/or share.
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